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S. 3232, STURDY Act 
As ordered reported by the Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation on May 11, 2022 
 
By Fiscal Year, Millions of Dollars 2022  2022-2027  2022-2032  

Direct Spending (Outlays)  0  0  0  

Revenues  0  0  0  
Increase or Decrease (-) 
in the Deficit 
 

 0  0  0  

Spending Subject to 
Appropriation (Outlays)  0  1  not estimated  

Statutory pay-as-you-go 
procedures apply? No Mandate Effects 

Increases on-budget deficits in any 
of the four consecutive 10-year 
periods beginning in 2033? 

No 
Contains intergovernmental mandate? No 

Contains private-sector mandate? Yes, Under 
Threshold 

 

S. 3232 would require the Consumer Product Safety Commission (CPSC) to examine 
voluntary safety standards for clothing storage units and issue a standard to protect children 
from tip-over-related death or injury. Based on information provided by the CPSC, CBO 
estimates that costs associated with enforcing the safety standard would total less than $1 
million over the 2023-2027 period. Such spending would be subject to the availability of 
appropriated funds. 

S. 3232 would impose a private-sector mandate as defined in the Unfunded Mandates 
Reform Act (UMRA) by requiring manufacturers of clothing storage units to conduct safety 
and stability tests in compliance with a safety standard to be issued by CPSC. According to 
information from the furniture manufacturing industry, safety and stability tests are 
conducted under an existing voluntary standard. The bill directs CPSC to adopt the voluntary 
standard if it meets the requirements established under the bill. Because pending revisions to 
the voluntary standard would satisfy that requirement, CBO expects that most covered 
manufacturers would comply voluntarily with the new standard. Therefore, CBO estimates 
that the cost of the mandate would not exceed the annual private-sector threshold established 
in UMRA ($184 million in 2022, adjusted annually for inflation). 

The CBO staff contact for federal costs is Katie Zhang and for mandates, Andrew Laughlin. 
The estimate was reviewed by Leo Lex, Deputy Director of Budget Analysis. 

 
See also CBO’s Cost Estimates Explained, www.cbo.gov/publication/54437;  

How CBO Prepares Cost Estimates, www.cbo.gov/publication/53519; and Glossary, www.cbo.gov/publication/42904. 
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